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Board of County Commissioners

Agenda Request
	Date of Meeting:
	January 13, 2009

	
	

	Date Submitted:
	January 9, 2009

	
	

	To:

	Honorable Chairman and Members of the Board

	
	

	From: 

	Benjamin H. Pingree, County Administrator

Timothy P. Barden, Assistant County Administrator FILLIN  "Type Department/Group Director's Name and Title"  \* MERGEFORMAT 

	
	

	Subject:
	Workshop on the 2007 Impact Fee Study and Ordinance 


Statement of Issue:
This workshop item is for the Board to discussion the 2007 Impact Fee Study and Ordinance.   
Background:
In March of 2006, Government Services Group, Inc. submitted a bid and a contract was negotiated with Wakulla County to provide an Impact Fee Study for Transportation, Public Buildings, Parks and Recreation, Library, Law Enforcement, Fire and EMS.  The law firm of Nabors, Giblin & Nickerson was sub-contractor on the bid to provide legal oversight of the study.   
On November 20, 2006, there was a workshop to present the Impact Fee Study.  The Board accepted the study contingent upon modifications made to the fire portion.  On December 18, 2006, Nabors, Giblin & Nickerson contracted individually with Wakulla County to draft the impact fee ordinance based on the completed study.  On March 27, 2007, the finalized Impact Fee Study was delivered to the County.  On May 7, 2007, the finalized Impact Fee Study and draft ordinance was presented to the Board in a workshop by Government Services Group, Inc. along with Nabors, Giblin & Nickerson.  On May 21, 2007, the Board accepted the Impact Fee Study and directed staff to prepare and advertise the public hearing on the ordinance. 
At the September 4, 2007, Board meeting, the Board continued the previous item and requested that the consultant, Nabors, Giblin, & Nickerson, work with staff and the County Attorney to amend the ordinance to include increasing the affordable housing exemption to 100% deferral of the applicable fees.  This language clarified that upon the sale of the home, the homeowner would be required to pay the County the impact fee owed on the property.  The Board also requested that commercial impact fee be increased to 100% by removing the Economic Development Impact Fee Mitigation Program, Section 10.02, from the ordinance.

At the September 17, 2007 meeting, the County Administrator requested that the item be pulled since the consultants from Nabors, Giblin, & Nickerson could not be in attendance at the meeting.  

At the October 15, 2007 meeting, the ordinance was re-advertised and presented to the Board.  The Board continued the item until the November 5, 2007 meeting and requested that an additional workshop also be held to further discuss the ordinance.  Per the Board’s direction, a workshop was held on October 29, 2007 at 5:00pm.   At the workshop, the Board directed the consultant to make additional changes to language in the ordinance regarding family enclaves and the 8 year time frame for vacant or replacement structures.  Those changes are reflected on “strike through/underline” in Attachment #1. 
At the November 5, 2007 meeting, the Board held a public hearing. There was discussion by the Board about implementing the impact fees incrementally by percentage over a period of time or implementing some fees categories at 100% of the proposed rate and leaving the other categories at the current level or not implementing those categories at all.  Since there was no clear consensus as to which approach should be utilized, the meeting was continued so that staff could provide Commissioners with implementation options based on the Board’s discussion and further Commissioner suggestions.  The implementation options provided to staff by the Board are reflected in Attachment #6. 
At November 19, 2007 meeting, the Board held a public hearing and there was not action taken at that time to adopt the new proposed impact fee ordinance. 

At the September 9, 2008 meeting, the Board imposed a 365-day moratorium on all impact fees in Wakulla County, including School Board impact fees.  Subsequently, the 2008/2009 Adopted Budget did not include any anticipated revenue from impact fees due to the moratorium.  

At the December 3, 2008 meeting, a commissioner agenda item was presented that requested the Board lift moratorium on impact fees.  After hearing citizen input and lengthy Board discussion, staff was directed to another schedule a workshop to re-address the issue of impact fees and to discuss the 2007 Impact Fee Study and Ordinance that was presented to the Board on November 20, 2006.     

On December 29, 2008, staff invited the public to participate in a “stakeholders” meeting at the Commission Chambers.  This meeting was to provide the public an opportunity to discuss the 2007 Impact Fee Study and to answer any questions that they might have regarding the validity of this study.  Heather Encinosa, Esq. from Nabors, Giblin, & Nickerson, P.A., who participated in drafting the ordinance that was presented to the Board for approval, was invited to answer questions from the public in an open forum. The intent of the meeting was to address the any issues concerned citizens had with the study. This would allow Board sufficient time to address their own issues or concerns with the study and/or ordinance at the subsequent workshop.  
Analysis:

As presented at the September 4, 2007 meeting, the Board proposed new impact fees ordinance has the impact fees for EMS, Corrections, Library, and Parks and Recreation applied based on a single family development, multi-family development or a mobile home development with the transportation portion applied by unit of measure.  The exceptions will be Law Enforcement and Fire Protection.  The application of the Fire Protection impact fees will be applied, outside of single family, multi-family and mobile home, based on square footage into three (3) categories: commercial, industrial and institutional.   Like Fire, Law Enforcement fees will also be applied, outside of single family, multi-family and mobile home, based on square footage.  However Law Enforcement will have five (5) categories: commercial, industrial, institutional, professional office and restaurant.  The 2007 Impact Fee Study proposed impact fee schedule is included as Attachment # 2.
For example, under the current impact fee schedule, a regular single family detached home would be charged $1,246.79 in impact fees.  If approved by the Board, the same new single family detached home would have an impact fee of $3,593.97.  The current impact fee scheduled is included as Attachment #3 for reference in this example.  In addition, the current School Board impact fee for a single family dwelling increased on October 22, 2008 to $5090.00.  

When the 365-day moratorium was approved by the Board at the September 9, 2008 meeting, no impact fees were collected by the Building Department for either the County or the School Board.  As a result, the Final Budget that was approved by the Board subsequently on September 22, 2008, did not include any anticipated revenue for the FY2008/2009.  The projects that were included in the FY2008/2009 Capital Improvement Plan that were funded from impact fees had to be reduced in scope and funded using cash reserves on hand.  

Additionally, since the imposition of the moratorium, additional State Housing Incentive Program (S.H.I.P.) funding has become available to Wakulla County.  The Florida State Legislature has provided $20,000,000 in down payment assistance funding for Florida Counties and Wakulla County has requested an additional $500,000 over the annually received amount of $350,000.  This additional funding will greatly enhance Wakulla County’s ability to provide down payment assistance to eligible citizens since our usual allocation is expended within the first 6 months of the year.  Alfred Nelson, the Housing Director, has prepared a memorandum for the Board outlining the details of the additional funding. (Attachment  #4)
Summary
Since Wakulla County is fiscally constrained. Impact fees are a valuable source of revenue that generates income to fund much needed infrastructure related to growth in Wakulla County.  Unlike General Fund revenue, which is fungible but is used entirely for operating costs, impact fee revenue is restricted to solely infrastructure related capital projects.  Also, impact fee revenue is restricted to growth related projects.  This allows for infrastructure projects to be planned and funded that target specifics areas of growth within Wakulla County so that infrastructure needs are addressed.  
Since the completion of the impact fee study in December 2006, the County has expended over $115,000 to date on this impact fee for both the consultants and the legal expenses related to drafting of the ordinance.  This includes the numerous additional trips the consultants and attorneys have made to Wakulla County, outside the scope of their original contracts, to present to the Board and the public on this issue.  
Staff and the County Attorney have reviewed the 2007 Impact Fee Study prepared by Government Services Group and the ordinance prepared by Nabors, Giblin & Nickerson and it is in accordance with previous Board directives. Government Services Group, Inc., as well as Nabors, Giblin, & Nickerson, P.A. will be present at this workshop to discuss issues or concerns with the validity of both the study and the ordinance.  Copies of the ordinance as well as the impact fee study are available for public viewing on the County Commission website, or by hardcopy in the County Administrator’s office.   

Attachment(s):
1. Proposed Impact Fee Ordinance 
2. 2007 Impact Fee Study Proposed Impact Fee Schedule. 

3. Pre-Moratorium Impact Fee Schedule.

4. Alfred Nelson Memorandum

